October 21, 2012

To: 

Maria Charles, Chair

From:
John Baldwin

Re: 

Current merit case

Dear Maria, 

Thank you for giving me a redacted copy of the department’s evaluation of my work relevant to this year’s merit increase. I was surprised that the department felt that my continued high quality teaching work did not count as much now that I have reached step VI as it did before step VI. 

I believed that the University of California decided about a decade ago to reward high quality teaching for merit and promotion cases more than it had in the past, and it never occurred to me that this policy would not be implemented above step VI. I do not know if it is the “spirit of the law” or the “letter of the law” to stop valuing teaching after step VI. Do you know?

I continue to be as dedicated as ever to the art of teaching, and even onlookers from other classes (who happen to be coming in early to the classes that follow mine) comment on my energy and the striking power with which I present ideas. I feel that—with the years—I am becoming ever more skillful at the art of bringing ideas alive for students. 

Just to show how this will continue into the future, let me share one story with you. Last November a former student, Craig Isaacs, asked me why I was not using PowerPoint in Campbell Hall. The answer is that I rely heavily on dual projection in that hall, so students can see a photo of an anatomical part (or sociological diagram) on one screen while the other screen briefly explains the key points of the image. The slides are constantly changing, with a new image appearing on one side and then a new one on the other side. This creates an exciting and educational visual experience for the students. I told Craig Isaacs that UCSB does not own a panoramic PowerPoint projector that can show dual slides. Within a couple of weeks he gave UCSB a $5000 gift to purchase a panoramic PowerPoint projector. The Department of Instructional Development then gave me a grant for around $8000 to convert all my 35 mm slides to PowerPoint. I have been using the new technology this fall quarter, and it is now opening several doors for revising many of my slides—updating statistics, changing words and images to capture the latest data and theories. 

This is just one example of the ways that I am always updating my teaching. I could share many more. 

I am merely asking you to question the wisdom of denying a full merit increase to a professor who has a long record of outstanding teaching and shows every sign of continuing his quest to improve the multiple arts of teaching.  

Sincerely, 

John D. Baldwin
Professor VI

